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Minutes of the Meeting of the York Teaching Hospital NHS Foundation Trust Council 
of Governors, in public, held on 19th June 2013, in the White Cross Social Club, York. 
 
Present at the meeting 
 
Chairman of the meeting: 
 
 Mr Alan Rose, Chairman 
  
Public Governors: 
 
 Mr Terry Atherton, Bridlington 
 Mrs Margaret Jackson, City of York 
 Mr Paul Baines, City of York 
 Mrs Helen Mackman, City of York 
 Mrs Penelope Worsley, City of York 
 Mrs Helen Fields, City of York 
 Mrs Ann Bolland, Selby 
 Mr Andrew Butler, Selby 
 Mrs Jeanette Anness, Ryedale & East Yorkshire 
 Mrs Sheila Miller, Ryedale & East Yorkshire 
 Mr David Wheeler, Scarborough 
 Mr Stephen Hinchliffe, Whitby 
 Mrs Sue Wellington, Scarborough 
 Dr Jenny Moreton, Ryedale and East Yorkshire 
  
Appointed Governors: 

 Councillor Michael Beckett, North Yorkshire & York Forum 
 Dr Rowena Jacobs, University of York 
 Councillor Joseph Riches, City of York Council 
 Councillor Caroline Patmore, North Yorkshire County Council 
 Councillor Kay West, East Riding of York Council 
  
Staff Governors: 
 
 Mrs Helen Noble, Scarborough/Bridlington 
 Mr John Roberts, York 
  
Attendance: 
 
 Mrs Anna Pridmore, Foundation Trust Secretary 
 Miss Cheryl Gaynor, Chief Executive’s Office Manager 
  
Apologies for absence: 
 
 Apologies were received from the following governors: 



 
Mr James Carder, Bridlington, Public Governor  
Dr Jane Dalton, Hambleton District 
Mr Les North, Community Staff 
Dr Andrew Volans, Scarborough/ Bridlington Staff 
 

13/10 Declaration of Interests 
 

 Mrs Pridmore requested that any amendments to the Declarations of Interests 
be sent directly to her to update for the next meeting. 
 

13/11 Minutes of Council of Governors Public Meeting – 20th March 2013 
 

 The minutes were approved as a true record of the meeting. 
 

13/12 Matters Arising from the Minutes 
 

 There were no matters arising from the minutes. 
 

13/13 Update from the Private Meeting held earlier 
 

 Mrs Pridmore advised that the recommendation for a rise in remuneration of 1% 
per annum for the Non-executive Directors and Chairman was ratified.  She also 
advised that the same uplift in remuneration for Executives was expected to be 
decided by the Board’s Remuneration Committee, but this had not yet been 
agreed.  
 

13/14 Emergency Department 
 

 The Council of Governors received a detailed presentation from: 
 
Mandy McGale, Director of Operations 
Wendy Quinn, Directorate Manager for York ED 
Julie Plaxton, Bed Manager 
Lee Fry, Matron for ED 
 
The presentation provided the Governors with an insight into the challenged and 
early changes in the Emergency Department.  A copy of the presentation is 
attached as appendix A. 
 

13/15 Lead Governor and Other Governor Reports 
 

 Lead Governor Report 
 
Mrs Mackman expressed that is was good to see that a large group of 
Governors were at the meeting to report back to the Council of Governors, 
members and wider community on their involvement in groups and projects 
across the Trust.  It was hoped that members of the public would be accessing 
the feedback through the Trust website or through individual Governors sharing 
the information in their own localities. 
 
In addition to the reports included in the agenda, Mrs Mackman reported on 
behalf of the Governors who were unable to attend:  



 
 

 John Roberts, one of the Trust’s staff governors, had joined the 
Rewards and Recognition Group which is specifically for staff 
Governors. John had been undergoing a review of potential 
alternatives to provide staff with a cheaper, but similar, quality health 
assessment offer. He will report back to the Human Resources team 
by the end of July 2013. 

 Andy Volans, staff Governor from Scarborough Hospital, keeps in 
touch regularly with useful feedback from the Scarborough patch 
which will be picked up on at the Patient Focus meeting in early July. 
Andy particularly draws attention to the Picker survey that was 
currently taking place in the Accident and Emergency Department. 

 Since the last meeting of the Council of Governors (20 March 2013), 
Governor Sue Wellington and Mrs Mackman had been elected onto 
the Trust’s Patient Experience Steering Group and will be attending 
the next meeting on 24 July 2013.  This was a very valuable 
opportunity to highlight the issues that were important to patients and 
their carers. 

 Mrs Mackman advised that she had attended the Selby District 
Community Forum at Tadcaster in April to present alongside a Vale of 
York Clinical Commissioning Group patient engagement colleague.  
This also provided an opportunity to talk about her role as a Governor 
and to listen to some useful feedback from people within the audience. 

 The City of York’s Social and Health Information Network (SHINEY), 
on which Margaret Jackson represented the Council of Governors, 
had been disbanded.  The need for a local forum for information 
exchange within health and the voluntary sector is being addressed by 
HealthWatch and we have every confidence that Sian Balsom, the City 
of York HealthWatch Manager, will ensure that this valuable 
networking continues. 
 
Mrs Mackman advised that there is a HealthWatch Assembly on 2 July 
2013 at Priory Street, at which the Council of Governors will be 
represented by the City of York Governors. 
 

Governors will soon be attending a series of Open Days across the Trust sites to 
meet visitors and to support the Trust. 
 
Mrs Mackman expressed the Governors’ gratefulness to the Director of Learning 
and Development for providing a session for the Governors on how they could 
add value to the Trust’s continued success in terms of Governors supporting the 
various initiatives across the organisation.  These will be reported to the Council 
of Governors in a future meeting. 
 
The Governors noted that the Chief Executive had personally taken an interest in 
ensuring that new governors were provided with a comprehensive ‘induction 
pack’ to support their integration to the Council of Governors, alongside 
opportunities to meet with key executives and senior staff. 
 
Quality Group 
 
City of York Governor, Margaret Jackson, reported on the national initiative to 



tackle dementia – this is a major issue which the Trust is working hard to 
address. 
 
Constitutional Group 
Appointed Governor for North Yorkshire and York Forum, Councillor Michael 
Beckett, reported that the group were looking at aspects of the constitution, 
including a clearer charter of Governors responsibilities to Members.  
Mrs Pridmore requested, and it was agreed, that Public Governor for Selby, 
Andrew Butler be invited as a new member of the Constitutional Group. It was 
pointed out that there may need to be input from executive and non-executive 
directors. 
 
Annual Planning Group 
 
Public Governor for Whitby, Steven Hinchliffe, reported that the group had met 
on 25 April and were given a general outline with aspects highlighted.  Email 
correspondence generated a draft plan of which the final plan was put together 
and sent to Monitor by Mrs Pridmore.  The Governors wished to express their 
thanks to Mrs Pridmore for her hard work and for the opportunity to collaborate 
on aspects of the plan. Mrs Pridmore clarified that the plan would be circulated 
via email to the Council of Governors the following day, with a hard copy sent to 
those without email access. 
 
Equality and Diversity Group 
 
Public Governor for Selby, Ann Bolland, reported that the Equality and Diversity 
Group were discussing the Care Quality Commission monitoring standards.  A 
sub-committee was set up for raising awareness of the standards and were 
working with executives on inclusion, needs and how we work with that. 
 
15 Steps Group 
 
Public Governor for Scarborough, Sue Wellington, reported that the 15 Steps 
Group supports the “it’s my ward” development programme for Ward Sisters.  
The findings are recorded and an explanation is given to provide information on 
how a finding would be dealt with or resolved.  The programme covers all sites 
across the Trust (with plans for Whitby and Bridlington). 
 
Scarborough Nutritional Steering Group 
 
Mrs Wellington reported that the Scarborough Nutritional Steering Group now 
included a member from the Whitby area.  At present the focus is on training 
staff and looking at an initiative approach. 
 
The Snowdrop Appeal 
 
Mrs Wellington advised that the first meeting of the Snowdrop Appeal group was 
scheduled for Monday 24 June 2013.  There were plans for a hospital ball to 
take place in March 2014. 
 
Mrs Wellington also advised that she was attending a Governor development 
event in Grantham on 25 June 2013.  The event was organised and led by 
Lincolnshire Partnership NHS Foundation Trust who had invited Governors from 



other Foundation Trusts to attend and learn more about the new duties and 
responsibilities of Foundation Trust Governors.  The event has key national 
speakers from Monitor, the Care Quality Commission and the Foundation Trust 
Network.  Mrs Wellington advised that she would provide a feedback report to 
the next meeting of the Council of Governors. 
 
Older People’s Liaison Group 
 
Public Governor for the City of York, Helen Fields, reported that the Older 
People’s Liaison Group had provided an update on end-of-life care in relation to 
champions – it would be good to see this replicated across the community. 
 
Patient Experience 
 
Mrs Fields reported that the Patient Experience group had been discussing the 
complaints figures for over 65s in Elderly Medicine.  There appeared to be some 
angst around the movement of PALS (Patient Advice and Liaison Service).  
Although it has not gone from the Trust, it isn’t immediately on view for 
patients/visitors. 
 
Patient Led Assessment of the Care Environment (PLACE) 
 
Public Governor for Ryedale and East Yorkshire, Jeanette Anness, reported that 
the meeting was broken into group sessions of which she was grouped with 
Brian Golding, Director of Estates and Facilities.  The aim was to look around the 
Trust and mark areas as ‘Qualify’, ‘Pass’ or ‘Fail’.  She advised that her group 
had looked into storage on leaving a ward and the overall view was good. 
 
Art Strategy Group 
 
Mrs Anness advised that she had attended the Art Strategy Group in April 2013 
and it meets on a quarterly basis.  The purpose of the group is to determine and 
agree the broad framework for the art and design service, the priorities in each 
financial year and the performance indicators that underpin success.  The 
strategy group provides a varied ongoing programme of artistic enhancements to 
improve the environment of York Hospital for patients, staff and visitors.  Mrs 
Anness reported the research had shown that the use of art in hospitals can 
reduce stress and depression, increase staff morale and decrease a patient’s 
length of stay and even contribute to the reduction of the use of some 
medications. 
 
Mrs Anness advised that since the acquisition, the York Arts Group was working 
closely with HAFNEY (Hospital Arts for North East Yorkshire) which had 
provided art work in Scarborough, Bridlington, Whitby and Malton in the past.  
She advised that this would remain a separate charity, to enable them to apply 
for funding as a standalone organisation. 
 
Mrs Anness reported that she was always aware of some art work in the hospital 
many years ago, but paid it scant regard, as people are normally too busy.  She 
strongly recommended that people take the time to walk down ‘Main Street’ to 
see the variety of art work and the talent on display there. 
 
 



Eye Clinic Partnership Group 
 
Public Governor for City of York, Paul Baines, reported on the Eye Clinic 
Partnership Group’s issues that were currently under review: 
 

 Tolerance of timing of follow-up appointments 
 Consultant staffing levels across the Trust, and collaboration with Clinical 

Commissioning group 
 Development of Ophthalmic Outpatients Department at Scarborough 
 Selection of optimal colour scheme for way finding within the eye 

department 
 Parking charge adjustment for patients whose visits exceeds 2 hours 
 Ophthalmology section of the Trust’s website 

 
Outpatient Department and Paediatric Strategic Planning 
 
Mr Baines advised that he was attending the Paediatric Launch Workshop at 
Scarborough on 27 June 2013. 
 
Orthopaedic Strategic Discussion 
 
Public Governor for Bridlington, Terry Atherton, reported that he had been 
included in early discussions about a proposed orthopaedic development at 
Bridlington Hospital. To expand this area of activity would require a new 
entrance and reception area, a pre-assessment area, a dedicated beds area and 
other investments.  A team is currently working-up a business plan to test the 
feasibility of the concept.  The Chairman emphasised that this is just an idea at 
the moment.  There can be more detailed reports of the issue if things progress. 
 

13/16 Chief Executive’s Report 
 

 The Chief Executive, Patrick Crowley expressed his thanks to the Emergency 
Department for their hard work in ensuring that the Trust meets its targets with 
as little effect on the patients and their experience.  The Board had played a part 
in providing cover in a considered way.  The Trust was facing huge pressures, in 
the moment, and feedback reassured that we got the call right, despite the 
pressures.  Mr Crowley emphasised, however, that meeting the 4-hour target 
was not, in itself, a mark of quality!  The Emergency Department is a place for a 
Junior Manager to work and the Trust has reaped the rewards of that.  The 
Board had provided the support to allow that to happen. 
 
In terms of the Trust’s financial position (2 months in to the new year), Mr 
Crowley reported that the Trust was making good progress.  The actual position 
to date was of an income deficit over expenditure of £0.1m, with a resulting 
positive variance of £0.1m against plan.  Overall, the cash levels were 
satisfactory and capital programme spending was as expected. 
 
Mr Crowley referred to the Friends and Family Test, and reported that he has 
seen some improvements as the Trust builds up its experience over this first 
quarter. The Emergency Department has a huge volume of patients coming 
through the door, which can make the Friends and Family Test difficult to 
manage. However, the Trust is looking at other hospitals and how they do it.  All 



help was welcome!  From July onwards, the Trust was reporting nationally on the 
Friends and Family Test results on a monthly basis and were working on 
displaying this information and results on the Trust website. 
 
Mr Crowley advised that the Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) was reducing 
the amount of follow-up visits that the Trust performs.  There is an ongoing 
debate on the implementation to a ratio of 1 (first visit):1.5 (follow-up visits); the 
current is 1:2.1 (thus requiring a c30% reduction).  The Trust has made it clear to 
the CCG that it does not recognise this ratio of 1:1.5 as best practice, but do 
recognise it provided the CCG accepts the implications.  There is no evidence to 
suggest that 30% fewer patients require a follow-up.  The new ratio had been 
chosen from the “Better Care, Better Values” initiative and is set to be 
implemented on 1st July 2013.  This initiative is a key aspect of helping the CCG 
meet its very challenging financial plans. This will move them away from their 
deficit and they say they will not pay for anything in excess of this target ratio.  
The Trust has no option but to consider the ratio and is working closely with the 
CCG.  A large number of patients, in the low risk groups, will be discharged and 
it is suspected that there will be a real public reaction and potentially a media 
interest.  Head of Communications, Lucy Brown, clarified that it was her 
understanding that the CCG was leading in terms of any media plans, but there 
was no doubt that the Trust would also be involved and directly targeted.  The 
Trust was taking precautions in terms of communications and making it clear  
who is responsible for whose care. 
 
Mr Crowley expressed that we should be doing the right things for the right 
reasons and not for financial gain. 
 

13/17 Quality and Safety in the Organisation 
 

 Deputy Director for Patient Safety, Diane Palmer, attending the meeting to give a 
detailed presentation to the Council of Governors on Quality and Safety in the 
organisation.  Due to time constraints, this presentation was unable to be 
completed and it was agreed that a separate session would be arranged which 
will enable the information presentation to be better absorbed and give more 
flexibility in terms of time. 
 
A copy of the presentation is attached as Appendix B for information. 
 

13/17 Any Other Business 
 

 The Governors requested that they receive an update on the following areas for 
the next meeting of the Council of Governors: 
 

 An update on ambulance turnaround times and the potential fines from 
the Yorkshire Ambulance Service. 

 How is the Trust working with the Clinical Commissioning Groups and 
how should the CoG be updated on this (as we no longer have any 
commissioner representatives on the Council)? 

 An update with regards to the Emergency Department psychiatric liaison. 
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Appendix B 
Patient Safety Presentation 









 



 


